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BRANCH MEETING AND LUNCHEON 
Saturday January 11, 2020 - 11:00 am to 2:00 pm 

 

The Acorn: Turning Ideas into Prose 
featuring 

Victoria Zackheim 

 
We've all been struck by that acorn—that nut of an idea—but what to do with it? We'll explore 

how one little idea...an acorn of an idea...can be nurtured and developed into many media. Does 

that idea about Grandmother's jewelry, or the indiscretion you never wanted revealed, or the risk 

you took when you were beyond middle age work best as a short story or poem, a feature film or 

a documentary, an essay, memoir, novel, theater play? 

      The Acorn Class: 

       
 

 

 
 
 
      
 

 
 

Victoria Zackheim is the author of The Bone Weaver and editor of seven anthologies, including Private 

Investigations, (due out April 2020) in which mystery writers reveal their own personal mysteries. Her first 

anthology, The Other Woman, was an international bestseller, which she adapted to a play that is a favored 

fundraiser for women’s shelters. Victoria wrote the documentary Where Birds Never Sang: The Story of 

Ravensbrück and Sachsenhausen Concentration Camps, which aired nationwide on PBS. She has appeared 
twice on the TODAY show and is a frequent speaker and instructor at writing conferences and for women's 

organizations in the United States, Mexico, Canada, the UK and France. She teaches creative nonfiction in the 

UCLA Extension Writers’ Program, is a freelance book editor of fiction and nonfiction, and has contributed 

personal essays to many anthologies. 
 
 

Sign-in starts at 11:00 am. Luncheon 12 - 12:45 pm. Speaker 1- 2 pm at Zio Fraedo’s Restaurant: 611 Gregory Lane, Pleasant Hill. $25 

CWC members, $30 guests. Reservation deadline: noon, Wednesday, January 8th, 2020. To reserve a spot, go to the CWC 

Mt. Diablo branch website at: https://cwcmtdiablo.org/current-cwc-mt-diablo-meeting/   Website at: http://cwcmtdiablo.org. 
 

 

 

The Write 
   

  

News 

 

1. Choose one "nut of an idea" 

2. Decide your genre: poetry, film, theater, short 

story, novel, memoir, etc. 

3. Begin your writing 

 

 

 

 
 

https://cwcmtdiablo.org/current-cwc-mt-diablo-meeting/


 
 

 

Presidentôs Message: David George  
 

 

 

Social media and Our Branch 
 

January is an action month for me. I vow to write more, publish more, and do more. 

The frantic holidays are behind me and the future lies ahead. Is January a month of 

renewal for you also? We have crossed into a new decade. Will this new ten-year 

stretch prove better than the last?  

One area where we can all improve going forward is in the promotion and marketing 

of our written works, and of the Club and branch in general. Our directors in the fall 

made a commitment to branch members to increase the number of promotion venues 

for your publishing announcements and writing-related events. Now, you can 

promote your initiatives in regular #NewsFlashes, as well as on our web site.   

Our branch however, has been woefully behinds the times when it comes to social media. The board is 

finalizing the job description for a new chair of social media position. This board member will manage our 

social media presence on Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter. Hey, this is the era of social media! It’s about 

time our branch jumped on board. 

Kymberie Ingalls has agreed to be our first Social Media Chairperson. Kymberlie has many years of 

experience with her own social media presence, and, as a dual member at other CWC branches, has unique 

visibility into how other branches have successfully leveraged social media to their advantage. Please join 

me in thanking Kymberlie for guiding us through the social media wilderness, and helping the branch 

navigate around its pitfalls. 

Monthly meeting attendees will notice that more photos and videos will be taken during our regular 

activities. You will need to opt-out during check-in if you are opposed to having your photo or video taken. 

We will provide a paper bag for you to wear over your head – just kidding! Once Kymberlie’s job 

description is approved, and our social media presence is built, we hope to welcome a new generation of 

writers to our venerable Club. Fresh ideas and new directions are what this season of renewal is all about. 
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Wra pping for the December Meeting  
 

Once again, Mt. Diablo volunteers donated and wrapped books and made ribbon napkin rings to decorate the 

tables at the lively December meeting. Members were each able to take a book. If it’s a book that doesn’t 

interest you, perhaps a friend might be glad to have it. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 

 

We heard from Three of Our Own with interesting and helpful information on the advantages to authors of: 

 - participating in interviews…Marianne Lonsdale 

 -publishing in anthologies…Colleen Gonzales 

 -podcasting…Charla Gabert 

 

Conversations around the room were lively, and members brought their books to sell, with many selling out! 
 

 
 

Attend a Board Meeting   
This is YOUR branch. Extra minds and hands are always welcome. 
 

There’s always room at the board meetings for observers, the maybe-I’d-like-to-get-involved-ers, advisors, 

and the just plain curious. Join us. (Liz usually serves coffee or tea.)  The board meets 10:00 -11:00 before 

regular meetings unless there’s a workshop. This is your branch too, and volunteer organizations can always 

use helping hands and new ideas.   

 Next board meeting:  Jan 11, 10-11:00am Zio Fraedo’s. 
 

 
 

Drawing for  M t . D iablo  M embers  
Print this page, write your name on the coupon, cut it out, attend the January meeting, put the coupon 

in the glass/basket/bag and be in a drawing for $25 off a future meeting. 

After each drawing, the non-winning coupons will be destroyed. Look for a new coupon each month in the 

newsletter. One coupon per member per meeting. A member may only win once per CWC year, i.e., Sept – 

June. 

January 2020 coupon 
MT. DIABLO CWC Members only. Good for $25 off one mtg 

Print this page. Cut out this coupon. Write your name below and drop in the 

Basket/hat/paper bag at the meeting corresponding to the date on this coupon.  
One coupon will be drawn at each meeting to be applied to a future mtg. 
 

Your name: ___________________________________________ 

Must be present to win. 
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Writers Table for January 20 20   
 

CWC Mt Diablo Writers Table for January 11, 2020,  
11:15 a.m. Zio Fraedo’s  

Police Procedures & Criminal Investigations 
Whatever you want to know about policing! 

 

Presented by Bob OôBrien and John Schembra 
 

Are you writing police or public safety thrillers? Want to get it right? We 

do, too, though Bob O’Brien and I (John Schembra) may have an advantage, 

having been police officers for 60 years between the two of us. 

Although the home setting for my books is the San Francisco PD and Bob’s 

career was in Cleveland, Ohio, sometimes protagonists must seek the help 

of other police or federal agencies. This presents a problem, as not all law 

enforcement agencies conduct investigations the same way.  

Each agency has their own set of procedures, and though general 

investigative protocols are the same, there are distinct differences in how they conduct an investigation. 

Evidence collection, interrogations, interviews, use-of-force issues, and so on. The list is long.  

Research is critical. Your readers have diverse backgrounds, which usually means there is always that person out 

there who knows if you make a mistake. Knowing how an agency conducts investigations, along with their 

everyday duties, adds realism, and actually makes the writing simpler.   

There are benefits to getting the procedures right. It can make the difference in whether readers like your work or 

not. If they like it, your book could show up in a favorable review, and your fans can give it good marks in 

discussions with other potential readers. Unfortunately, if you get it wrong, it could mean a less than sterling 

review and none of us wants that. 

The best way to get what you need is to talk to a police officer from the agency you are writing about. In my 

case, it is San Francisco PD. I was lucky that my best friend’s son was an SFPD officer, and that son’s wife, a 

sworn officer, was a forensics and crime scene technician. They were a big help whenever I needed a procedural 

question answered. In Bob’s case, it is the Cleveland OH PD where Bob’s son is a Cleveland police officer. 

If the agency in your book is fictitious, model their procedures after an agency that most resembles your fictional 

one. Look for one with similar demographics, and size, and use their procedures. If you can, look up the 

agency’s website and contact (via email) the public information office. I have found they are very 

accommodating and willing to help. 

Bottom line: getting it right is satisfying and enjoyable, and, we believe it makes the story easier to write.  

Presented by two retired police officers, with careers full of varied situations, Police Procedures & Criminal 

Investigations is a perfect way to understand all-important details that will make your writing read as if you were 

there. Please join Bob O’Brien and John Schembra as they share their experiences. 
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Writers Table for January 2020 (contôd) 

 

Are John and Bob experts in this field?  

Absolutely yes! Here are their biographies: 
 

John Schembra spent a year with the 557th MP Company at Long Binh, South 

Vietnam in 1970. His time as a combat M.P. (military policeman) provided the 

basis of his first book, M.P., A Novel of Vietnam, a work of fiction based in part 

on his personal experiences. Upon completing his military service, John joined the 

Pleasant Hill Police Department, where he retired in 2001 as a Sergeant, after 30 

years of service. He then became the lead Emergency Vehicle Operations Course 

(EVOC) instructor for the Contra Costa Sheriff’s Office and was certified by the 

State of California as a subject matter expert in Emergency Vehicle Operations. He 

holds a Bachelor’s Degree in Administration of Justice through California State 

University, Sacramento, and a Master’s Degree in Public Administration through 

California State University, Hayward. 
 

In addition to M.P., John has had several articles published in law enforcement periodicals, including, Law 

and Order, Police Officerôs Quarterly, and The Backup. He is a contributing author in True Blue ï Police Stories 

by Those Who Have Lived Them, a collection of short stories released by St. Martin’s Press. His second novel 

Retribution, a fictional story of the hunt for a serial killer in San Francisco, was published in the spring of 2007, 

and his third novel Diplomatic Immunity, was published in 2012. His fourth novel, Sin Eater, was released in 

2016 and his fifth book, Blood Debt, was released in November 2019. John lives in Concord, CA with Charlene, 

his wife of 47 years. 

 

Bob O'Brien retired from the Cleveland, OH Police Department as a SWAT 

Sergeant in 1998, after a 31-year career. He co-founded the current Cleveland 

Police SWAT Unit and served 26 years as a full-time SWAT/Tactical 

officer/supervisor. He participated in, and supervised, thousands of high-risk, 

critical assignments: hostages, barricades, active shooters, dignitary protection, 

riot control, suspect searches among others. In one such incident, with 

international impact, he supervised and participated in the successful 1985 

hostage rescue during the attempted hijacking of a Pan-Am jetliner and shooting 

at Cleveland Hopkins International Airport. 

As an Ohio certified police instructor, he trained thousands of law 

enforcement officers in crisis management topics. He authored a number of policies/procedures, including the 

Cleveland Police Emergency Operations Plan for Disorders, Disasters, Terrorism. He also trained and helped 

form numerous regional SWAT/Tactical teams. 

He served for three years in the U.S. Army, including a year tour in 1963 in Pleiku, Vietnam, assigned to the 

52nd Combat Aviation Battalion. 

Bob has written numerous published police related articles for a number of law enforcement, counter-terror 

publications. He also wrote Police Magazine's weekly SWAT web blog for five years. 

After 35 years, Bob and his high school sweetheart, Judy, reunited and married 22 years ago, and now live in 

Antioch, CA. 
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Future Writers Table s 
 
February 8 – Even When the Meeting Content is Not Precisely Your Genre: You donôt 
know what youôre going to learn. 
Presented by: Kymberlie Ingalls & Elisabeth Tuck 

March 14 – No Writers Table due to workshop 
 
April 11 – International Writing: Itôs a whole big world out there 
A Panel with: Dita Basu, Susan Berman, Deborah Greenberg 

May 9 – Travel & Writing: Travel imbues your writing with 
authenticity and interest. 
A Panel with: Barbara Bentley, Jill Hedgecock, Bill Stong 

June 13 – No Writers Table due to workshop 

 

 

 

Something s t o D o 
 
CWC LITERARY REVIEW 2020:  

-The Literary Review began accepting submissions on December15th. 

-The updated submission guidelines are on the state website: www.Calwriters.org  

-The deadline for submissions is March 1st 

 

 

   
 

SUBMISSIONS NOW OPEN FOR  

THE 2020 DESPERATE LITERATURE  

SHORT FICTION PRIZE  
 

Awarded for fiction under 2000 words. Deadline 15th March 2020 Midnight GMT + 1 

For details, please see: https://desperateliterature.com/ 

 

This second item is not CWC related. It is informational only and does not imply endorsement by the Mt. 

Diablo branch of CWC. 
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2020 

 
   

Jan 11 

 

 

Victoria Zackheim 

 

The Acorn: Turning 

Ideas into Prose 

We've all been struck by that acorn—that nut of an idea—but what to do with 

it? We'll explore how one little idea....an acorn of an idea...can be nurtured and 

developed into many media. Does that idea about Grandmother's jewelry, or 

the indiscretion you never wanted revealed, or the risk you took when you 

were beyond middle age work best as a short story or poem, a feature film or a 

documentary, an essay, memoir, novel, theater play? 

Feb 8 

 

Rick Acker 

 

 

Keeping it Real: 

Creating Tension with 

Believable Plot Twists 

Rick Acker writes his novels while commuting to and from his "real job" as a 

Deputy Attorney General in the California Department of Justice. Rick has led 

investigations and lawsuits that made national headlines. Most recently, he and 

his team won a string of record-breaking judgments and settlements against the 

Wall Street players who created the toxic mortgage securities that triggered the 

Great Recession. Before joining DOJ, Rick was a senior litigator at Bingham 

McCutchen, where he worked on high-stakes litigation, including a fight 

between two owners of the San Francisco Forty-Niners and a multibillion-

dollar international fraud case. Rick has law degrees from the University of 

Oslo and the University of Notre Dame, where he graduated with honors. In 

addition to his novels, he is a contributing author on two legal treatises 

published by the American Bar Association. 

Mar. 14 

 

Penny Warner 

 

Writing Dialogue 

WORKSHOP 

Penny Warner has published over 60 fiction and non-fiction books for adults 

and children, translated for 16 countries. Twice Penny has won the Agatha 

Award and was nominated for the World Mystery Anthony Award for Best 

Children’s Mystery. She has appeared on dozens of national television stations 

including PBS, ABC, CBS and NBC. For over 30 years she has taught child 

development, writes a column for a local newspaper, and creates fund-raising, 

murder-mystery events for libraries across the country. 

Apr. 11 

 

 
Helen Sedwick 

 

Using Real People in 

Your Writing Without 

Ending up in Court 

Author and attorney, Helen Sedwick has represented small businesses and 

entrepreneurs for 30+ years. Publisher’s Weekly lists her Self-Publisher’s 

Legal Handbook as one of the top five resource books for independent authors. 

Helen is a member of the Board of Advisors of the Alliance of Independent 

Authors and a Contributing Writer for TheBookDesigner.com. Helen’s blog 

coaches writers on everything from saving on taxes to avoiding scams. 

May 9 TBA  

June 13 

Jennifer March 

Soloway/Literary 

Associate Victoria 

Piontek 

WORKSHOP 
Query Letters 

Jennifer March Soloway is an agent for Andrea Brown Literary Agency. She 

represents authors and illustrators of picture books, middle grade, and young 

adult stories. She specializes in children’s literature. Jennifer also represents 

adult fiction, both literary and commercial, particularly crime, suspense, and 

horror. She has worked in marketing and public relations in a variety of 

industries. Jennifer has an MFA in English and Creative Writing from Mills 

College. In 2012 she was a fellow at the San Francisco Writer’s Grotto. Jennifer 

regularly presents at writing conferences all over the country. 
 

Summer break in July and Aug 
 

Sept 12 Kevin Fisher-Paulson  

 

If you’ve heard a good speaker on writing or publishing, contact Jill Hedgecock: hedgewriter@sbcglobal.net 
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Something  t o D o 

  

The Society of Children's Book Writers & Illustrators 
San Francisco North & East Bay Alameda County 

 

Presents a WEBINAR: 
 

Amazon SEO for Authors: Top 10 Tips, Tricks & Tools 
 

Thursday, January 16th, 2020 
6-7 p.m., Online Webinar 

 

SEO or Search Engine Optimization is the art and science of getting something to the top of search 

engines. 
 

In this webinar, nonfiction author Jason McDonald will teach you the best tips, tricks, and tools to 

help propel your book to the top of Amazon searches. 

 

You will learn how Amazon's search algorithm works and the factors that impact your book's rank on 

Amazon. From keywords and product listing optimization to secrets such as bulleted lists, book 

cover, photos, and reviews, the mysteries of how Amazon works for book search will be unveiled, 

and the hard work of to-dos will begin. 
 

You can get your book to the top of Amazon searches, with some knowledge and a lot of hard work. 
 

Key learning objectives: 

¶ Learn how SEO works on Amazon 

¶ Walk away with action items you can do right away to improve your ranking on Amazon 

¶ Understand why reviews matter and how they affect SEO ranking 
 

This online webinar is for any writer & illustrator with an online presence, or books available for 

purchase on Amazon. A recording of the webinar will be available to all registrants. 
 

SCBWI Members: $10, Non-Members: $20 
Online registration closes at 4pm PST on Jan 15th 

 

Registrants will receive the access link via email several days before the webinar 

Questions? Contact the Alameda County Co-Coordinators for more information: Annemarie O'Brien 

(aobrien.author@comcast.net) and Colleen Riordan (colleen.m.riordan@gmail.com) 

(Ed note: Control click the green button to register. For me the connection was slow.)
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You in the Newsletter?  
 

If you’re a writer, you should also be a reader. Send the newsletter short book reviews of books you’ve read 

and enjoyed, touching on the aspects of good literary, journalistic, or academic writing the book showed. 

 

OR 

 

Look up a favorite author online and read an interview with that person. Send the newsletter a short review 

of that interview. What were the salient points the author made? What stood out to you as good writing 

practice? Add whatever else you wish to share about the interview. If you’re published look for ways to be 

interviewed and your book publicized. 

 

Send your efforts to writenews@cwcmtdiablo.org   or go to the branch website 

https://cwcmtdiablo.org/       click newsletter in the banner and fill out the form. 
 

 
 

Book Reviews by Stanford Stewart  
 

A Man Called Ove a novel by Fredrik Backman reviewed by Stanford Stewart 
 

I teared up - I don't often do that. This is the story of a curmudgeon and his love for his wife; and, oh yes, his 

adventures with a bunch of misfits in a Swedish housing development. It is masterful in its use of flashback 

and presaging, and in its continuing inside jokes (Saab, Volvo, BMW, etc.) 

 

Lake Success a novel by Gary Shteyngart reviewed by Stanford Stewart 
 

A hedge fund guy (Princeton man, rare watch collector) with $2.4B AUM, runs away from his troubled 

marriage, autistic son, his fund's poor performance, and looming legal difficulties to find America and his 

college girlfriend by boarding a Greyhound bus. His adventures - humorous, colorful, hedonistic - take him 

through Baltimore, Richmond, Atlanta, Jackson, Big Spring, El Paso, Cuidad Juarez, Phoenix, La Jolla, and 

back to New York. Along the way, his eyes open to the world beyond the Ivy League and New York's money 

culture. He learns something about what it means to be a father. He returns to New York to face insider 

trading charges, escapes jail, tries and fails to get back with his wife and son, opens and closes several funds 

(losing money for others while making money for himself), throws his autistic son a most memorable Bar 

Mitzvah, and repairs a watch. The sex that carries the book along is too much, but on balance, this is a moving 

story of hard-to-come-by self-realization. 

 

Fear: Trump in the White House non-fiction by Bob Woodward reviewed by Stanford Stewart 
 

The esteemed journalist’s depiction of the first year and a half of the Trump presidency. Relying upon many 

hours of interviews, the book describes a White House in turmoil, with multiple factions, strange 

personalities, and the ever-mercurial president. The soundbites of cabinet members and staffers calling the 

president an idiot, a f***ing idiot, a moron, an f***ing moron, a sixth grader, etc. have received wide play 

and one learns little more beyond the name calling, except for the multiple instances where documents are 

simply removed from the Resolute Desk to frustrate the president's worst impulses. The most sobering reveal 

in the book is the impression that John Dowd appeared to believe that the Mueller investigation would largely 

exonerate the president of wrongdoing in the Russia meddling of 

the 2016 election. 
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Young Writers  Contest  Fundraising  
Sponsored  by  

The California Writers Club, Mount Diablo  Branch  
 

Please consider joining one of the following donor clubs to benefit our programs in support of 

young writers.  Your tax-deductible gift will appear in the contest program in May, and in the 

newsletter every month in the year you donate.  Or remain anonymous if you prefer! 
 

DONATIONS A/O Oct 2019 
 

The Jack London Founder’s Circle ($500+) The John Steinbeck Society ($250 - $499) 

 

The John Muir Member Club ($150 - $249) The Ina Coolbrith Laureate Club ($100 - $149) 

Linda Hartmann Judith Ingram   

James Hasse Elizabeth Koehler-Pentacoff 

 Fran Cain 

 

The Mary Austin Writers Club ($50 - $99) Helen Hunt Jackson Group ($25 - $49) 

Kathy Urban David Alpaugh 

 Patty Northlich    

 Robert Poirier 

The Gertrude Atherton Guild ($10 - $24) Dita Basu 

Lee Paulson 

Howard Weissman 

Susan Lawson 

Bill Stong 

 
Contra Costa County middle school students who enter the Young Writers Contest are eligible for cash prizes in short 

story, poetry, essay/personal narrative, and humor. Contest submissions are free. Check our branch website for details: 

cwcmtdiablowriters.wordpress.com/young-writers-contest/ 
 

The Mt. Diablo Branch hosts an awards luncheon in May of each year. 
All program expenses are supported by individual donations and grants. Thank you for considering membership in one 

of the above donor clubs. 

********************************************************************************
** Please list my membership in the following donor  club:    

Name  Address   

City/State/Zip         

Phone  E-mail   

Amount enclosed: $  _Acknowledge my gift in honor/memory  of:  

       
Or via PayPal click “buy now” on the Mt. Diablo website 

http://cwcmtdiablowriters.wordpress.com/next-program/. Please add the $2 transaction fee 

 
Make a check payable to: CWC Mt. Diablo Branch. And mail  to: 

CWC Mt. Diablo Branch, P.O. Box 606, Alamo, CA 94507  Attention:  Young Writers  Contest 
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